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THE	 CULTURE	 OF	 CARE	 AS	 A	 WAY	 OF	 PEACE	
_______________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

1. * On January 1, 2021, the 54th World Day of 
Peace is celebrated and in his message, Pope 
Francis begins by recalling once again the health 
crisis: Covid 19, mentioning some specific events 
that have marked the path of humanity in the 
last year, highlighting the importance of taking 
charge of each other and also of creation, to 
build a society based on fraternal relationships; 
For this reason, he explains that the theme 
chosen for this message: "The culture of care as 
a path to peace" should lead us to a Culture of 
care to eradicate the culture of indifference, 
rejection and of confrontation, which is often 
prevalent today. ” Given this, he proposes the 
following sections to deepen: 

2. * God the Creator, the source of our human 
vocation to care.  In the biblical account of 
creation, God entrusts the garden “planted in 
Eden” (cf. Gen 2:8) to Adam’s care, to “till it and 
keep it” (Gen 2:15). This entails making the earth 
productive, while at the same time protecting it 
and preserving its capacity to support life. 

After killing his brother Abel, Cain answers God’s 
question by saying: “Am I my brother’s keeper?” 
(Gen 4:9).[3] Yes, certainly. Cain was his 
brother's "keeper". “These ancient stories, full of  

 

 

 

symbolism, bear witness to a conviction which 
we today share, that everything is 
interconnected, and that genuine care for our 
own lives and our relationship with nature is 
inseparable from fraternity, justice and 
faithfulness to others”. 

3. * God the Creator, a model of care. Sacred 
Scripture presents God not only as Creator, but 
also as one who cares for his creatures, 
especially Adam, Eve and their offspring. Albeit 
cursed for the crime he committed, Cain was 
given a mark of protection by the Creator, so that 
his life could be spared (cf. Gen 4:15).  While 
confirming the inviolable dignity of the person 
created in God’s image and likeness, this was 
also a sign of God’s plan to preserve the harmony 
of his creation. 

It’s worthy to mention the prophetic tradition, 
the biblical understanding of justice found its 
highest expression in the way a community 
treats its weakest members. That is why Amos 
(2,6-8; 8) and Isaiah (58), in particular, insistently 
demand justice for the poor, who, in their 
vulnerability and powerlessness, cry out and are 
heard by God, who watches over them (cf. Ps 
34:7; 113:7-8). 

4. * Care in the ministry of Jesus. In his 
compassion, Christ drew near to the sick in body 
and spirit, and brought them healing; he 
pardoned sinners and gave them new life. Jesus 
is the Good Shepherd who cares for his sheep (cf. 
Jn 10:11-18; Ezek 34:1-31). He is the Good 
Samaritan who stoops to help the injured man, 
binds his wounds and cares for him (cf. Lk 10:30-
37). 

At the culmination of his mission, Jesus gave the 
ultimate proof of his care for us by offering 
himself on the cross to set us free from the 
slavery of sin and death. By the sacrificial gift of 
his life, he opened for us the path of love. To 
each of us he says, “Follow me; go and do 
likewise” (cf. Lk 10:37). 

“Yo vine para que tengan vida y la tengan en abundancia” Jesús - Jn 10,10 
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Con Francisco de Asís y Luis Amigó, sembrando 
paz y esperanza para el planeta. 
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5. * A culture of care in the life of Jesus’ 
followers.  The first generation of Christians 
shared what they had, so that no one among 
them would be in need (cf. Acts 4:34-35). They 
strove to make their community a welcoming 
home, concerned for every human need and 
ready to care for those most in need.  

6. * The principles of the Church’s social 
doctrine as the basis for a culture of care: 

- Care as promotion of the dignity and rights of 
each person 

- Care for the common good 

- Care through solidarity 

- Care and protection of creation. “A sense of 
deep communion with the rest of nature cannot 
be authentic if our hearts lack tenderness, 
compassion and concern for our fellow human 
beings”. 

7. * The above principles are a compass pointing 
to a common path. Respect for humanitarian 
law, especially at this time when conflicts and 
wars continue uninterrupted. Tragically, many 
regions and communities can no longer 
remember a time when they dwelt in security 
and peace.  Numerous cities have become 
epicenters of insecurity: citizens struggle to 
maintain their normal routine in the face of 
indiscriminate attacks by explosives, artillery and 
small arms. Children are unable to study. Men 
and women cannot work to support their 
families. Famine is spreading in places where it 
was previously unknown. People are being 
forced to take flight, leaving behind not only 
their homes but also their family history and 
their cultural roots.   

While such conflicts have many causes, the 
result is always the same: destruction and 
humanitarian crises. We need to stop and ask 
ourselves what has led our world to see conflict 
as something normal, and how our hearts can be 
converted and our ways of thinking changed, in 
order to work for true peace in solidarity and 
fraternity? 

How many resources are spent on weaponry, 
especially nuclear weapons, [20] that could be 
used for more significant priorities such as 
ensuring the safety of individuals, the promotion 
of peace and integral human development, the 
fight against poverty, and the provision of health 

care.  In addition, global problems like the 
present Covid-19 pandemic and climate change 
have only made these challenges all the more 
evident.  What a courageous decision it would be 
to “establish a ‘Global Fund’ with the money 
spent on weapons and other military 
expenditures, in order to permanently eliminate 
hunger and contribute to the development of 
the poorest countries”! 

8. Educating for a culture of care. Promoting a 
culture of care calls for a process of education 
and the compass of social principles is proposed 
for this purpose, as a reliable instrument for 
different interrelated contexts. Let me offer a 
few examples: 

- Educating people to care begins in the family, 
the natural and fundamental nucleus of society, 
in which we learn how to live and relate to others 
in a spirit of mutual respect. Yet families need to 
be empowered to carry out this vital and 
indispensable task. 

- Together with the family, schools and 
universities – and, in some respects, the 
communications media – are also responsible for 
education.[22] They are called to pass on a 
system of values based on the recognition of the 
dignity of each person, each linguistic, ethnic and 
religious community and each people, as well as 
the fundamental rights arising from that 
recognition. Education is one of the pillars of a 
more just and fraternal society. 

 - Religions in general, and religious leaders in 
particular, can play an indispensable role in 
handing on to their followers, and to society at 
large, the values of solidarity, respect for 
differences, and concern for our brothers and 
sisters in need. Here I think of the words spoken 
in 1969 by Pope Paul VI to the Ugandan 
Parliament: “Have no fear of the Church; she 
honors you, she educates honest and loyal 
citizens for you, she does not foment rivalries 
and divisions, she seeks to promote healthy 
liberty, social justice, and peace. If she has any 
preference at all, it is for the poor, for the 
education of little ones and of the people, for the 
care of the suffering and abandoned”. 

- Once more I encourage all those engaged in 
public service and in international organizations, 
both governmental and non-governmental, and 
all those others who in various ways are involved 
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MARTIN LUTHER KING (1929-1968) 

in the areas of education and research, to work 
towards the goal of a “more open and inclusive 
education, involving patient listening, 
constructive dialogue and better mutual 
understanding”.[24] It is my hope that this 
appeal, made in the context of the Global 
Compact on Education, will be broadly 
acknowledged and accepted. 

9. The culture of care thus calls for a common, 
supportive and inclusive commitment to 
protecting and promoting the dignity and good 
of all, a willingness to show care and 
compassion, to work for reconciliation and 
healing, and to advance mutual respect and 
acceptance. As such, it represents a privileged 
path to peace. “In many parts of the world, there 
is a need for paths of peace to heal open 
wounds. There is also a need for peacemakers, 
men and women prepared to work boldly and 
creatively to initiate processes of healing and 
renewed encounter” 

At a time like this, when the barque of humanity, 
tossed by the storm of the current crisis, 
struggles to advance towards a calmer and more 
serene horizon, the “rudder” of human dignity 
and the “compass” of fundamental social 
principles can enable us together to steer a sure 
course. As Christians, we should always look to 
Our Lady, Star of the Sea and Mother of Hope.  
May we work together to advance towards a 
new horizon of love and peace, of fraternity and 
solidarity, of mutual support and acceptance. 
May we never yield to the temptation to 
disregard others, especially those in greatest 
need, and to look the other way; [26] instead, 
may we strive daily, in concrete and practical 
ways, “to form a community composed of 
brothers and sisters who accept and care for one 
another”. 

http://www.vatican.va/content/francesco/es/m
essages/peace/documents/papa-
francesco_20201208_messaggio-
54giornatamondiale-pace2021.html 
 
 
 
 

LEADERS WHO HAVE CONTRIBUTED 

TO CARE AS A WAY OF PEACE. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Let us remember some characters who have left 
their mark throughout history, to allow us to 
question and take concrete actions that help to 
face the world crisis, poverty, hunger, violence, 
environmental degradation, global warming , the 
wars for water, the battles for land, food and oil; 
crisis that calls for a radical change in our way of 
thinking and living. As Pope Francis says: “they 
echo the call to rethink our lifestyles, our 
relationships, the organization of our societies 
and above all the meaning of our existence” 
(Fratelli Tutti 33) 
 
Throughout history, many men and women have 
left their mark on the world and continue to be 
an example of life and inspiration to live in one 
way or another the values of the Gospel, because 
we believe that it is worth being passionate 
about and betting on what gives value to life, 
love, reconciliation, compassion, justice, peace, 
solidarity, healing and the care of creation. Let 
them speak to our hearts: 
 

 
Known as "the great champion of children 
and youth", Mandela was an activist and 
politician who fought for the equality of his 
people and against racism in South Africa. 
This struggle led him to spend 27 years in 
prison, and at the same time gave him the 
honor of receiving the Nobel Peace Prize in 
1993. His initiatives in favor of human and 
children's rights made him a symbol of peace 
that the world whole keep remembering. 
 
 
 
 
 
Martin Luther King was a pastor and civil rights 
activist in the United States. At that time racial 

NELSON MANDELA   (1918-2013) 

Líderes  

de la 
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MAHATMA GANDHI (1869- 1948) 
 

MALALA YOUSAFZAI (1997) 
 

JANE GOODALL (1934) 

discrimination was spreading across North 
America. He achieved equality between blacks 
and whites in public transportation. Their 
campaigns, boycotts, and protests were 
peaceful. In 1963, he organized the famous civil 
rights demonstration known as the March on 
Washington. At the age of 39, he was shot and 
killed by racist. 
 
 
 
 
 

Indian thinker, undoubtedly one of the most 
famous symbols of the pacifist paths in search of 
peace. He was one of the precursors of the 
independence of India and had an austere life, 
that is, he was a person who did not have many 
things, other than his thoughts. For many years 
he opposed social inequality and animal abuse, 
leaving us some messages that today, after his 
death, still echo in the memory of many people 
in the world: 

"There is no way to peace, peace is the way." 

"Humanity can free itself from violence except 
through non-violence." 

"If you want true peace in the world, start with 
children" 

It should be noted that the history of humanity is 
undoubtedly forged by the action of these 
leaders who have been able to promote works in 
favor of life. 

Currently, in the field of peace, justice and care 
for creation worldwide, there are many people 
who are given ample samples of that leadership, 
therefore, we will mention some of them, 
recognizing the courage and audacity of being 
prophets in this time even in the midst of so 
many difficulties that we live at all levels: 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

She is the 
perfect 
example that 
young people 
can also do 
their bit in the 
fight for peace 
in the world. This young Pakistani girl struggled 
from the age of 10 to be able to attend school. 
They tried to assassinate her, but she survived 
and became the youngest person to receive the 
Nobel Peace Prize that recognized her fight for 
the defense of the rights of girls and women in 
relation to education. 
 
 
 
 
 
She was born on 
April 3, 1934 in 
London into a 
middle-class 
family, growing up 
post-war in the 
family home in 
Bournemouth, in southern England. There she 
lived her childhood and youth, surrounded by 
animals and dreaming of writing about animals 
in Africa. At the age of 23, she began to make her 
dream come true by traveling to Kenya, where 
she worked with the famous anthropologist 
Louis Leakey, until he sent her to Gombe, 
Tanzania in 1960, with the risky mission of 
investigating the wild chimpanzees of the island 
for the first time. zone. With the sole company 
of her mother and a cook, she pitched her tent in 
the jungle and began her research project that 
would theoretically last 6 months, and which 
continues in the present after approximately 60 
years. 

The results of her exhaustive field investigations 
revolutionized the scientific community and 
fascinated the entire world through National 
Geographic documentaries, among others. Their 
perseverance, intuition, empathy and 
observation skills allowed to shed light on the 
hitherto unknown world of chimpanzees, 
revealing their instrumental behavior, social 
structure, foraging, hunting, warfare between 
groups, altruism, dominance, cannibalism, 
breeding and adoption, among many other 
aspects. Her extensive work, continued by 
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MOVIMENTO CATOLICO MUNDIAL POR EL 
CLIMA 

FRANCISCANOS DE TODO EL MUNDO SE 
UNEN A LA REVOLUCIÓN LAUDATO SI 

GRETA THUNBERG - 2003 

researchers from the Jane Goodall Institute, 
constitutes one of the longest field 
investigations of wild animals. 

With more than 26 books to her credit, 
innumerable scientific articles, and more than 20 
productions for film or television, not counting 
the thousands of interviews or articles about her 
work has been fundamental not only to spread 
knowledge about chimpanzees and other 
species , but also to generate empathy and 
strengthen their protection and that of their 
ecosystems, in addition to inviting us to reflect 
on our own species and promote a more 
sustainable lifestyle in our societies. She has 
been considered one of the most impressive 
women scientists of the 20th century. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Greta is a young Swedish environmental activist, 
focused on the risks posed by global warming. 
She says that the first time he heard about 
climate change was in 2011, when she was eight 
years old, and she could not understand why so 
little was being done about it. Three years later, 
she became depressed and lethargic, stopped 
talking and eating, and was eventually diagnosed 
with Asperger's Syndrome, obsessive-
compulsive disorder, and selective mutism. 
While she acknowledges that her condition "has 
limited her before," she doesn't see Asperger's 
Syndrome as a problem, and instead considers it 
a "super power." 
 
She is known for her blunt way of speaking, to 
crowds as well as to political leaders and 
legislatures, urging immediate action to address 
what she describes as the "climate crisis." 
 
On August 20, 2018, while in the ninth grade, she 
decided not to attend school until the general 
elections in Sweden, following a heat wave and 
forest fires. Her demand was that the 
government cut carbon emissions based on the 
provisions of the Paris Agreement, so she 
decided to protest by sitting outside the Riksdag 

every day during the school day, along with a 
sign that read in Swedish: “Skolstrejk för 
klimatet” and translates “School strike for the 
climate”. 

After the elections, she continued to protest 
every Friday, which drew international attention, 
and inspired young people around the world to 
take part in student strikes. 

She has received several recognitions 
worldwide, among them the "Youth Hero of the 
Environment" award. Similarly, in 2019, the 
Swedish tabloids Aftonbladet and Expressen 
ranked Greta Thunberg as the Woman of the 
Year in Sweden and three Norwegian politicians 
proposed to nominate her for the Nobel Peace 
Prize, because her fight against climate change 
has not only moved millions of people around 
the world, but it would also be essential to avoid 
future war conflicts due to the lack of natural 
resources. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
From May 24, 2020 to May 24, 2021, the 
Franciscan Family has joined in a global 
campaign to celebrate and implement Pope 
Francis 'Encyclical Laudato Si'. 
 
The idea arose during the International Council 
for Justice, Peace and Integrity of Creation, held 
in 2019 in Jerusalem, where the Franciscan 
brothers decided to organize a global campaign 
together with all the admirers of Saint Francis of 
Assisi, this is how the “Laudato Si Revolution” 
that have about 45 collaborating institutions, 
whose objective is to encourage and promote 
integral ecology conversion, that is, an 
environmental, economic and social ecology. 
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COMMUNITY OF EMAÚS - ARMENÍA 
QUINDÍO 

 

 
The World Catholic Climate Movement (MCMC) 
emerged in 2015, the result of two 
transformative events that would change the 
response of the Church and humanity to the 
ecological crisis: the publication of the Encyclical 
Laudato Si 'and the Paris Agreement on the 
weather. 
 
The initial group of founding members quickly 
grew to include 300 Catholic organizations by the 
end of the year and a broad network of 
community leaders who rallied around the goal 
of promoting the encyclical and mobilizing for an 
ambitious Paris Climate Agreement. During the 
following years, this movement has continued to 
expand around the world through a growing 
number of Laudato Si ’Animators, who continue 
to lead transformative actions for the care of our 
Common Home. 
 
After highlighting the testimony of these people, 
Franciscan communities and the Catholic 
Movement, who have given and have responded 
to the signs of the times, each one with their 
perspective and personal, global experience; Our 
father San Francisco and Luis Amigó have a lot to 
tell us from their writings, let them speak to our 
hearts: 
 
 
 
 
1st. 81st Cell. “… And, finding himself in the 
presence of many flowers, he preached to them, 
inviting them to praise the Lord, as if they 
enjoyed the gift of reason. And he did the same 
with the crops and the vineyards, with the stones 
and the forests, and with all the beauty of the 
fields, the waters of the fountains, the leafy 
gardens, the earth and fire, the air and the wind. 
, inviting them with naive purity to divine love ... 
in short, he called all creatures sisters ...” 
 
OCLA 883. "If in the universe such admirable 
order and harmony is observed in all beings, 
which we could call universal peace, despite the 
dependence that some beings have on others, 
the cause is none other than their all-
encompassing subjection to the laws of the 
Supreme Legislator, who has arranged all things 
with weight and measure. And the moment it is 
missing, the struggle and the clash between 

these beings and, consequently, their 
destruction would come”. 
 
As our father Saint Francis of Assisi and Luis 
Amigó reminds us, it is necessary in our lives to 
cultivate the spirit of admiration, contemplation, 
serenity, to live in personal harmony and with 
creation, in the words of Pope Francis in the 
interconnection we have with Everything 
created and alluding to the moment we are living 
with this pandemic, from the ecological point of 
view, has served to realize that it is possible to 
make significant changes in life, relearning to 
interweave new bonds and assuming a personal 
and community asceticism , generating a new 
way of assuming reality, feeling that one can be 
creative in the use of goods, personal health care 
and the other who is my brother, where it 
reminds us that life is latent in our hands, 
because there is a world that needs us to 
continue its existence, placing a grain of sand in 
the construction of a more humane, just and 
fraternal society; defending with a prophetic 
attitude, life in all its manifestations; promoting 
the care and conservation of the “Common 
House”. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Now we are located in the municipality of 
Armenia in the department of Quindío, one of 
the main cities of the coffee region, it is called 
"The Miracle City of Colombia" thanks to its rapid 
urban growth in such a short time since its 
foundation, its goldsmith production, of which 
different sculptures have been found that have 
made it possible to study the form and ancestral 
practices of the Quimbaya. The Emmaus 
community is located there, made up of 36 older 

CONGREGATIONAL FLASH 
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1. From the message of Pope Francis and 
these testimonies of life, what has caught 
your attention?  

2. What efforts have we done personally, as 
community and in the apostolic work? Are 
they sufficient and effective to CARE FOR 
CREATION as God and the Church ask us 
today?  

3. How can we project ourselves in living the 
values of Justice this new year? 

 

sisters, who even in the midst of their limitations 
continue to generate life, contributing to the 
construction of a more just and united world. 
They themselves tell us about their experiences 
in caring for life: 
 

 Having awareness meetings on the care of 
the Common Home, emphasizing the care of 
Mother Earth and all beings that inhabit in 
her. 

 Recycling, distinguishing the colors of the 
jars and selecting the garbage properly. 
PRODUCING THE MINIMUM POSSIBLE 
GARBAGE. 

 Properly supplying water, without wasting it. 
 Using the necessary light, turning it off in 

places where it is not needed. 
 We do not use plastic bags in the 

wastebaskets of each room, we use 
newspapers and we make bags manually. 

 A workshop on recycling was conducted and 
the reuse of the same (such as occupational 
therapy).  Among those that have been 
produced are mats from plastic bottles. 
ALTHOUGH THE BEST IS TO PROMOTE A 
CULTURE "ZERO USE OF PLASTIC" 

 Reusing organic matter, making fertilizers 
properly prepared according to the 
guidelines of the Ministry of the 
Environment that governs the region. 

 A water saving system was created, putting 
bottles filled with sand in the toilet tanks of 
each room. 

 The house has a solar panel that supplies the 
energy for the  29 room water heaters.  

 

 
 
 
 

 

 

Solar Panel 

Use of newspaper for paper bags 

THANK YOU SISTERS 
FOR YOUR SELF 

GIVING AND 
TESTIMONY OF LIFE ... 

 

Garbage Segregation 


